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Purpose of report

To provide Cabinet with:

e A description of the benefits and strategic economic significance of reintroducing
passenger services alongside commercial use of the existing freight lines of the
Ashington, Blyth and Tyne rail line;

e An update on progress of the project to date thereby allowing the next steps required
to take the project through Network Rail’'s GRIP process to be approved.

Recommendations

It is recommended that Cabinet:

e Welcomes the outcomes of Network Rail's GRIP 2 study which confirms that the
reintroduction of passenger services on the Ashington, Blyth and Tyne line is feasible;

e Approves the procurement of partners to support the development of the project
including completion to GRIP Stage 3;

e Delegates responsibility to the Leader and Chief Executive to negotiate and approve
final GRIP 3 cost with Network Rail subject to review by Risk Appraisal Panel,

e Notes the appointment of a Project Manager to develop the scheme over the next 3
years.



Link to Corporate Plan

This report is relevant to the following priorities included in the NCC Corporate Plan
2013-2017:

e Economic Growth — our aim is to promote a more prosperous county through
sustainable economic growth that provides residents with ready access to high wage
and skilled jobs and opportunities to create thriving businesses

e Places and Environment — our aim is to maintain and further improve the quality of
towns, villages and countryside, and make it easier for residents to access services
and high quality affordable homes and to travel using different modes of transport

Key issues

The reintroduction of passenger services on the Ashington, Blyth and Tyne line has been
an aspiration of the County Council for many years and accords with key local and
regional policy in terms of promoting economic growth across South East Northumberland.

Station stops are proposed at Woodhorn, Ashington, Bedlington, Bebside, South
Newsham, Seaton Delaval and Northumberland Park with an estimated journey time of
approximately 40 minutes between Woodhorn and Newcastle.

Studies commissioned as part of preparing the business case have predicted in excess of
380,000 annual passenger journeys by 2034 and that delivery of the scheme would lead to
an increase in annual incomes and GVA of over £70 million.

The Council has commissioned Network Rail to undertake the GRIP stage 2 study and this
has now been completed. This confirms that the scheme is feasible but requires a
significant upgrade to existing infrastructure including track, level crossings and signals.

As part of the GRIP 2 study, Network Rail estimated a total capital cost for the scheme at
approximately £191 million. However these costs include 40% risk and significant items of
expenditure, particularly in respect of signalling, permanent way (track) and structures
which do, or will, form part of Network Rail’s future maintenance and investment
programmes irrespective of the ABT scheme progressing or not.

The overall programme for the GRIP study provided by Network Rail suggested that trains
could be running on the line in early 2021.

Background

1. The Council is proactively seeking to improve connectivity and accessibility in the
South East Northumberland Corridor. In this part of the county, the effect of the
demise of traditional industries has been felt the most, and there continues to be a
recognised jobs deficit.

2. Improving the links between towns such as Ashington and Blyth with Newcastle is of
key importance to encouraging more sustainable access to the key regional
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economic centres in Tyne and Wear. This will directly support the economic growth
aspirations in the Council’s Economic Strategy.

The scheme is the introduction of passenger services on the fully operational and
maintained freight line between Ashington and Newcastle, a 32 km corridor serving a
population of approximately 150,000 residents. It will regenerate the region by
providing access to employment and training facilities in North Tyneside, Newcastle
and beyond. It will also enable movement of people from the urban centre to South
East Northumberland.

Policy context

4.

The Northumberland Economic Strategy recognises the importance of transport to
the county with its vision for ‘A prosperous Northumberland founded on quality local
jJjobs and connected communities’. Within this, providing an efficient and sustainable
multi-modal transport network is key to supporting the Northumberland Investment
Zone set out in the Economic Strategy and the Ashington, Blyth and Tyne Line forms
the backbone of the infrastructure improvements in this area.

In tandem with the Economic Strategy, the emerging Local Plan Core Strategy for
Northumberland identifies Blyth and Ashington as significant growth locations. This
means that, in addition to being key hubs for development generally, additional
large-scale development will be focused here, with the re-opening of the Ashington,
Blyth and Tyne Line instrumental in unlocking and supporting that growth.

The economic significance of the Ashington, Blyth and Tyne Line is also reflected in
the Strategic Economic Plan (SEP) for the North East, which governs the work of
both the North East Combined Authority (NECA) and the North East Local Enterprise
Partnership (NELEP). The SEP acknowledges that ‘in order to achieve the vision set
out in our strategic economic plan, it will be necessary for people to travel and for
goods to be transported within, into and out of the area. Without this, the economy
cannot function effectively and commercial competitiveness and social inclusion both
suffer'.

By linking into the Tyne & Wear Metro system at Northumberland Park the scheme
will also be compatible with the ambitions of Nexus in its emerging ‘Metro and Local
Rail Strategy’ which articulates a vision of existing and disused local rail corridors
combining with the Metro network to create a single Metro and local rail network. A
potential metro corridor extension from Northumberland Park to the River Tyne via
Cobalt and Silverlink, in conjunction with ABT, would be particularly attractive for
wider connectivity to and from South East Northumberland with ABT effectively
acting as an extension of the metro network.

Transport for the North (TfN) has an aim for economic growth in the North to be at
least as high as the rest of the country, to complement and act as a balance to the
economic weight of London. Looking forward to the next 20 years and beyond,
transport is a fundamental part of achieving these goals. As part of their Northern
Independent Economic Review, TfN identified a range of potential interventions
which would improve connectivity between key strategic centres and Ashington, Blyth
and Tyne has been identified as one of the few ‘supported’ scheme. Further work is
ongoing to clarify the nature of the support that will be provided.
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10.

11.

In addition, productive discussions have been held with DfT over support for the
scheme as part of the emerging Devolution Agreement for the North East
Combined Authority. Although given recent uncertainty surrounding devolution for
the North East, officers will seek early clarification from DfT, DCLG and the North
East LEP as to the status of the ABT scheme going forward.

On this basis, the Ashington, Blyth and Tyne Rail Line scheme has been identified as
a regional priority and as such, provided a strong business case is made, it should be
eligible for significant funding to be secured from the transport and economic
development funding streams devolved to NECA and NELEP.

Within this context, NECA has given in principle support to prioritising the scheme in
future programmes should it demonstrate deliverability following the outcome of the
GRIP 3 process. Obviously there is a clear risk to the authority in terms of abortive
revenue should the scheme progress through the GRIP study but fail to achieve
investment to meet the capital costs of the scheme. The scheme therefore needs to
be further developed over the coming months to provide confidence that it can be
delivered. Throughout this work, officers and members will continue to liaise with
NECA to ensure that this support is maintained.

The Proposed Scheme

12.

13.

14.

15.

The proposed scheme will continue to evolve as further detail emerges but, as things
stand, details of the scheme are set out below.

Station Stops are proposed at the following locations (see Figure 1 below):
e \Woodhorn;
e Ashington;
e Bedlington;
e Blyth (Bebside);
e Blyth (South Newsham);
e Seaton Delaval,
e Northumberland Park;

e Newcastle Central Station.

Through discussion with the incumbent franchise operator, consideration will also be
given to a station stop at Manors.

A station site at Seghill was also considered as part of the GRIP 2 process.
However, the conclusion reached is that, to achieve the best balance between
accessibility and journey time, only one station will serve the Seaton Valley and that
this would be located at Seaton Delaval.

In terms of service frequency, options in scope include the provision of:
e a half-hourly service all day;, and
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e a half-hourly ‘peak’ service and hourly ‘off-peak’ service.

16. Although the aspiration remains to achieve end to end journey times between
Ashington and Newcastle of around 30 minutes, the current infrastructure design
suggests journey times of:

e Woodhorn to Newcastle - 38 minutes;

e Newcastle to Woodhorn - 42 minutes.






